
 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM 

 
Date: November 18, 2021 
 
To:  Mark F. Miller, City Manager 
 
From: Robert J. Bruner, Assistant City Manager 
 R. Brent Savidant, Community Development Director 
  
Subject: TEMPORARY ENCLOSURES  
 
During the coronavirus pandemic, the Governor of Michigan passed numerous Executive Orders 
intended to protect residents from the coronavirus. Many of these Executive Orders negatively 
impacted businesses in the City of Troy. Specifically, capacity limitations affected revenue for 
restaurants and other businesses.  
 
Based on feedback from many restaurant owners, on September 21, 2020, City Council passed 
Resolution #2020-09-137, directing City Administration to not enforce provisions of Sections 7.13 and 
7.14 of Chapter 39.  Specifically, these provisions related to hours of operation and duration and the 
requirement that temporary enclosures are permitted during periods of construction or for special events. 
This action provided relief for Troy restaurant owners by providing additional indoor seating during colder 
months when their patio areas were no longer usable due to cold, rain and snow. 
 
On July 12, 2021, City Council passed Resolution #2021-07-108-J-6, which extended this action 
through November 21, 2021. This means that City Administration would initiate enforcement action 
against temporary enclosures on November 22, 2021. There is growing evidence that the number of 
coronavirus cases in Michigan are again on the rise. In an effort to be proactive for Troy businesses, 
it is proposed that City Administration continue to not enforce Sections 7.13 and 7.14 of Chapter 39 
through June 30, 2022. 
   
Legal Review 
This item was submitted to the City Attorney for review pursuant to City Charter Section 3.17. 
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WHEREAS, The City of Troy, Michigan, has an ordinance that regulates temporary buildings, structures and uses in the City of Troy; and, 



WHEREAS, The ordinance that regulates temporary buildings, structures and uses is Chapter 39 Zoning Ordinance in the City of Troy Code of Ordinances; and,



WHEREAS, The intent of Chapter 39 is to regulate temporary buildings, structures and uses in the City for many reasons including but not limited to public safety, community character and maintaining property values; and, 



WHEREAS, Provisions in Chapter 39 that regulate temporary buildings, structures and uses in the City are restrictive in many ways including hours of operation and duration and the requirement that temporary enclosures are permitted during periods of construction or for special events; and, 



WHEREAS, The coronavirus (COVID-19) is a respiratory disease that can result in serious illness and death. It is caused by a new strain of coronavirus not previously identified in humans and easily spread from person to person. There is currently no approved vaccine or antiviral treatment for this disease; and,



WHEREAS, To protect Michigan residents from the coronavirus, the Governor of the State of Michigan issued numerous Executive Orders which negatively impacted businesses in the City of Troy; and,



WHEREAS, The City recognizes many of the challenges faced by Troy businesses as a result of Executive Orders, including reduced building capacity and limitations on gathering size; and,



WHEREAS, Numerous restaurant owners have reached out to City Council and City Administration, asking for assistance in keeping their businesses open during the coronavirus pandemic; and,  



WHEREAS, The Troy City Council desires to assist local businesses to generate revenue, attract patrons and stay competitive in spite of reduced building capacity and limitations on gathering size; and



WHEREAS, Many businesses in the City of Troy have outdoor patio space that is potentially convertible to indoor usable area via the construction of temporary enclosures;



WHEREAS, Temporary enclosures would have the effect of increasing seating capacity and revenue for Troy businesses during fall, winter and spring months;



WHEREAS, On September 21, 2020, City Council passed Resolution #2020-09-137, directing City Administration to not enforce provisions of Sections 7.13 and 7.14 of Chapter 39;

WHEREAS, City Administration will commence enforcing provisions of Sections 7.13 and 7.14 of Chapter 39 on November 22, 2021;



WHEREAS, Coronavirus cases appear to be on the rise again in Michigan.   



[bookmark: _GoBack]NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, City Council hereby DIRECTS City Administration to continue to NOT ENFORCE provisions of Sections 7.13 and 7.14 of Chapter 39, specifically related to hours of operation and duration for temporary enclosures and the requirement that temporary enclosures are permitted during periods of construction or for special events, through June, 2022. 



Yes:	

No:	
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